At the Annual Parish Meeting held in the Village Hall

on the 4th April 2016
Present: Mrs. B. Beard (Chairman)                

               Mr. M.Wedd (Vice Chairman)

               Mrs. A. Carver 

               Mrs J. Davison

               Mrs J. Faiers  
               Mr N. Griffiths
               Mr. J. Steel

               Mr. M.Wattis   

               Cllr P Grove   
               Mr. M. Davis – Clerk

Apologies:  Mr. R. Bass, Mr S Beard and Mrs M. Warfield     
Minutes: The minutes of the meeting held on 13th April 2015, having been circulated, were approved and signed by the Chairman. 
Parish Council Chairman's Report:  
At long last the SWDP has been signed off by the Inspector, approved by Malvern Hills, Wychavon and Worcester City Councils and is in force.  The Parish Council made representations to the Inspector regarding the lack of infrastructure and the need for a spine road bounding the Temple Laugherne development but unfortunately this was not included in the final plan.  Our concerns have not gone away, we still have reservations about using a road through the middle of the estate to join the A44 and B4204 Martley Road given the number of HGVs that visit the Elizabeth the Chef factory daily but to no avail.  We are also concerned that there is no plan to preserve a corridor to facilitate the building of the next stage of the flood relief road.  In our view this is short sighted and will lead to problems in the future and the parish may rest assured that we will continue to air these concerns at every opportunity in the future.

The development at Scarlet Pippin Orchard is proceeding and the parish council are considering how best to spend the 106 monies from the development. Our aim is to spend it on facilities which will benefit the community.  The Parish Council supported the initiative by the Hall Committee to build a sports hall but when funding from Sport England was not forthcoming an alternative scheme was put forward. The village survey in 2013, on the SWDP, also raised the question of sport facilities. 60% of the returns favoured an increase. Village Hall use has increased which together with the School creates a serious parking issue at times. The Scarlett Pippin development releases funding to enhance the social amenity of the village. We now have a once in a life time opportunity for the Parish to purchase about 2.3 acres of land, bordered by Martley Road and Frenchlands Lane. The Parish Council is investigating the land purchase and the necessary planning permission to create a MUGA together with approx 25 additional parking spaces. The initial scheme would leave about 2/3 of the field available for future sports growth if funding could be found.

During the past year the Parish Council has commented on many planning applications submitted for the parish.  Whilst most have been for home extensions, there have been several for development of land outside of the sites identified in the SWDP. Hopefully, now that the SWDP is in place these speculative applications will become fewer. Highways is another matter that is a routine item on our agenda, along with the allotments which are owned and administered by the Parish Council.

The Parish Council rents the Vicarage Green from the WDBF and own and maintain the play equipment thereon.  Our thanks to Mr. Wedd who regularly inspects the equipment and does occasional repairs when necessary. 

Parish Councillors are unpaid volunteers who give their time to ensure that our community is a nice place to live.  On behalf of the village I would like to thank them for all they do for the village, sadly, the only time most residents contact them is when they have something to complain about! My personal thanks to Mr. Wedd, our Vice Chair, for the help and advice he has given me over the past year.

Our thanks too, to our District Councillors, Messrs. Chambers and Godwin, who ensure that our interests are represented at MHDC and keep us well informed of what is going on at district level and our County Councillor, Phil Groves who regularly attends meetings and updates us with events and decisions at County level.  Your efforts on our behalf, gentlemen, are much appreciated.

Finally, my thanks to our long suffering clerk, who minutes our meetings, looks after our finance and generally keeps us in order.

Parish Footpath Warden’s Report: Mrs Carver reported that the footpaths were generally in good condition and that work was progressing well.
Local Police Officers Report:  Mrs Beard read the police report.

Annual Crime Report for Lower Broadheath Parish for the year ending 31/03/2016

Total recorded crimes 42, compared to 49 crimes recorded in the same period the previous year.

Theft



6

Theft from motor vehicle
4

Theft of motor vehicle 
1

Interference with vehicle
1

Theft of pedal cycle

1

Criminal Damage

8

Burglary (non-dwell)

6

Burglary dwelling

3

Attempted burglary

3 (2 of which were non-dwelling)

Threats/provocation violence
0

Assault


7

Harassment


2

Drugs offence


0

There were 25 recorded incidents of Anti-Social Behaviour this year; compared to 23 in the same period of 2014/15.

Levels of recorded crime and ASB in the parish have not changed greatly year on year.  ASB reports remain at a low level and we have experienced very little in the way of youth ASB this year.

Vehicle crime has dropped off to a very low level in 2016. PC Ransome-Williams did conduct a series of plain clothes patrols in the villages over a series of late shifts, revealing no problem at all with boy-racers.

The SNT has been targeting the Severn Trent pumping station on Sailor’s bank following reports of youths hanging around and smoking and dropping litter there. An outside light was being left on at the location, which would have encouraged the youths, but since the SNT contacted Severn Trent, that light has been switched off. We have not encountered any youths at the pumping station on our regular late shift patrols.

Report of County Councillor:  
2015 has been a challenging year within the Council and a time of significant change across Worcestershire. Residents of Worcestershire associate WCC with  Highways, public transport, Libraries and schools. WCC  staff deliver a huge amount across the county including:

· Caring for the elderly.

· Supporting those with disabilities to become independent.

· Making decisions about how best children are safeguarded.

· Developing proposals about how to best improve the infrastructure around our county.

· Managing contracts to ensure we get maximum value.

· Working with partners around the county, regionally and nationally to ensure we are making best use of the Worcestershire pound; with over £3bn spent across the public sector in Worcestershire. 

Worcestershire County County Budget for 2016-17 is £322,468,000 ,

£132 746,000 over one third of the total budget to be spent on Adult Servives and health. 

Talking to residents and businesses is, as always, absolutely critical as we move forward and this year we spoke to nearly 4,000 individuals and over 1,200 businesses bringing the total response since 2010 to 53,000 residents. Our residents’ feedback includes:

· Satisfaction levels in the County Council have increased compared to a year ago (56% vs 54%).

· More people in Worcestershire agree that the County Council provides value for money (44% from 38% in 2014).

· 82% of residents are satisfied with their local area as a place to live.

· This is great and encouraging but we also need to listen to less positive feedback. Despite improvement in satisfaction with keeping the roads in a reasonable condition, ‘road and pavement repairs’ and ‘the level of traffic congestion’ remain the things that residents identify most need improving. Consequently we are endeavouring to ensure that new growth is met, at least, with infrastructure improvement.

· We have made progress in being Open for Business this year with a significant reduction in the number of 16-24 year olds claiming Jobseekers Allowance, down to 1.5%  Our work to support employment hubs across Worcestershire, promotion of apprenticeships and support to the Graduate in Business Programme have all helped in this respect. The percentage of working age adults in employment has also improved with 78.2% in employment, there has been a decrease in 16 – 18 year olds who are not in education, employment or training to 3.8%.

· We have a target to get above 40% of residents satisfied with road conditions. Although this rose from 30% in 2014 to 35.4% in 2015, and is above neighbouring authorities, it still has some way to go and I would expect the continuing programme of investment

in highways and better communication to improve this further.

With an additional 12 million pound this next financial year.

· Household waste per head is also predicted to rise to around 473 kg per head and we all need to play our part in recycling and reducing food waste as the economy recovers.

Ways of working

We are changing the way we work to better serve our residents and improve performance across a whole range of areas by commissioning, managing demand and our investment in people are worth highlighting.

Commissioning
Our definition of commissioning is to source the right service from the right provider at the right price for the taxpayer. Residents continue to expect us to seek best value for money in how we deliver services to achieve better outcomes. We have really moved on in ensuring we have the ‘right service from the right provider at right price for the taxpayer’ this year with an increasingly diverse mix of provision;

Our voluntary sector, volunteers and communities continue to engage in provision of a range of services.

· Volunteers are making a vital contribution to our Digital Inclusion Strategy, helping people to go online in a    range of places across the county. We are also developing the role of volunteer health and well-being champions who can provide others with advice about how to stay healthy. 

Our partners  have been key in how we provide services during 2015.

The private sector  have also played a key role in achieving best value with our school improvement services now being provided by Babcock and our architectural design function being provided by Jacobs.

Prevention
· However, we know that even with all our recent success in effectively commissioning, we will face challenges in 2016 and beyond. This is partly down to reducing central government grant but in large part to the pressures we face from more elderly and frail people requiring care and more children being referred into social care. WCC  have spent a lot of time during 2015 exploring how we can

                  influence this demand more effectively. 

· As an example of demographic changes, by 2020 we will have 45% more people over 90 years old and 22% more over 65 years old. In contrast our 0-19 population will fall by 1.3% although the birth rate in our

more deprived communities is projected to increase. We have an opportunity to support our older people in living healthy, happy, productive lives and at  the same time work with them so they do not become dependent on multiple visits to their home to  be able to live independently.

Changing the way we work

As we become more mature about how we provide services we need to ensure we are investing  in what will be a different workforce during 2016 and onwards to 2020. We launched Investing in the Future, our workforce development programme late in 2014 and plans are in place to fully launch the most recent component; our Talent Management programme. . These initiatives have already started to impact on the organisation with our first two apprentices engaged within Finance and our first graduate from the Commercial team enrolled on the National Graduate Development Programme (NGDP). In children’s social care we have developed a career pathway supporting social workers as they progress which is linked to learning and development and opportunities to specialise and support students and colleagues at the beginning of their careers.

As financial constraints start to bite more with some of our partners there is a tendency for all of us to retreat into our organisations. Our residents expect the opposite, with us needing to join up systems and organisations more to make it easier for both the young, old and ‘in-between’ to navigate. We have had some early examples of doing this effectively during 2015, including;

· The implementation of the Better Care Fund which has gone well with practical examples of all organisations working together. 

· First year of delivery of the Strategic Economic Plan on behalf of the LEP.

· The inward investment brand World Class Worcestershire, developed with the LEP, has come on in huge strides with our event at Worcestershire Cricket Club in April last year attracting a large group of potential investors, headed up by Sir Mervyn King. This work and other inward investment work has started to reap some benefit with strong signs of potential investment in a number of Worcestershire businesses.

· The initial development of proposals for devolution to Worcestershire working with district councils, Worcestershire LEP and police and health colleagues.

   Delivering the Corporate Plan

So, how are we performing in light of this change against delivery of our Future Fit Corporate Plan?

· 2015 is the first year of delivering our Strategic Economic Plan and we are making headway. This began with work starting on Worcester Six, Phase 3 of the Southern Link Road/A4440, planning permission being granted for Worcestershire Parkway, the redevelopment of Kidderminster Railway station and the commencement of work on the Hoobrook Link Road. Work has also nearly completed on Phase 4 of the Malvern Hills Science Park enabling expansion of current tenant UTC Aerospace Systems. Lessons learnt from the Ketch scheme on the Southern Link Road have demonstrated the need to have stronger client side functions to ensure that our private sector contractors deliver to time quality and cost.

· At the end of 2015 we launched our first dedicated Travel Twitter account to inform motorists quicker and more often about road conditions and about potential hot spots. Over the last year we have carried out six ‘community makeovers’ in conjunction with our Highways Contractor, CH2M and we will   be doing more of these during 2016. We have also started to put up signs at all of our major road surfacing and surface dressing schemes to communicate our continuing investment into maintaining our highways infrastructure.

· WCC £4.5m surface dressing programme during the summer of 2015, will help in extend road life and prevent potholes, atotal of 150 miles of carriageway across some 300 plus roads.

· We have been working closely with partners during 2015 on developing a sustainable partnership for Worcestershire’s growth hub (Worcestershire Business Central) - the service is now successfully co- located within Herefordshire and Worcestershire Chamber of Commerce. The enhanced growth hub has now developed a proactive engagement strategy to ensure Worcestershire businesses are aware of the support available to them. We have also been working alongside partners within the county to ensure the continuation of key business support services such as business start-up. 

· Worcestershire Careers Central was launched in July 2015. The portal – the first of its kind in the UK – provides the information to young people, parents/guardians and carers to map out the careers pathways in Worcestershire

· Seize practical opportunities to work more effectively  with health organisations for the benefit of residents including integrated mental health teams within the Health and Care Trust and the joint review with Clinical This has been a good year for educational attainment in Worcestershire with 60% of GCSE students achieving 5 or more A* to C grades. With 9 out of 10 schools good or outstanding we are doing really well but must not become complacent and work with schools to maintain and improve on achievements. Our major challenge in social care is that some Worcestershire children are remaining in the care system too long, and we are not, in all cases, working effectively early enough to stop children entering care in the first place. 

· We have seen improvements since then, partly assisted by our increase in permanent workforce, now 85% of frontline social workers. Caseloads are reducing steadily and this, together with a greater focus from partners on appropriate referrals, will help in ensuring we start to reduce numbers in care during 2016 and support families better to stay together in an environment where children are safe. 

· The peer review, facilitated by Local Government Association in April 2015, brought into sharp focus the need to get social work practice improved. We have seen improvements since then, partly assisted by our increase in permanent workforce, now 85% of frontline social workers. Caseloads are reducing steadily and this, together with a greater focus from partners on appropriate referrals, will help in ensuring we start to reduce numbers in care during 2016 and support families better to stay together in an environment where children are safe. Whilst we began implementing our Multi Agency Safeguarding Hub (MASH) during 2015   it has a long way to go during 2016 to enable more joined up focus amongst ourselves and partners. We will continue to work in support of the Worcestershire Safeguarding Children’s Board to ensure across all partners we can provide assurance during 2016.

· We have also collaborated with the Environment Agency, the Worcestershire Wildlife Trust and other key partners to improve Worcestershire’s natural environment through the Local Nature Partnership (LNP). The LNP provides strategic environmental leadership for the county. Agreed priorities for 2015 are flooding risk management, green infrastructure and climate change. The Partnership has continued to strengthen its relationship with Worcestershire LEP, reflected in the environment being a cross cutting theme in the LEP Strategic Economic Plan, and ongoing support for the inclusion of green infrastructure in strategic housing and employment sites including Worcester Six and the emerging proposals for the urban extensions.

    Moving into 2016 and beyond

As a Council we spend £1m a day and despite the financial constraints this is still a significant amount of money that  Worcestershire  taxpayers have entrusted to us with an expectation we will achieve the best outcomes for residents and businesses. Whilst it will be hugely challenging over coming years and none more so than now as we enter budget planning for 2016/17 we have started on what I believe are some ambitious ways of changing how we operate, how we work to influence demand on services, how we become more self-sufficient and most importantly how we work with residents and communities. On that note I wish to thank  you Chairman, Parish Clerk, Councillors and resident of  Lower Broadheath for  your support and help over the past 12months.I’ve given you an overview of Worcestershire County Council I will now just concentrate on Local issues.

 

The Parish of Lower Broadheath - Member led footway works along the B4204  Martley Rd, Lower Broadheath, completed early March 2016.New Elgar Museum signs installed.Contributed £1000 towards outreach project for our youth, to improve the in and outside of the their caravan, £850 towards Martley  Applefeast,  and £500 towards a defibrillator to be located here at the village hall.

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	


 Report of District Councillors: 
This has been a hugely interesting and enjoyable year for me having been elected to Malvern Hills District Council for the first time in May 2015. I would like to thank the three Parish Councils within the Ward for their support and encouragement.

I was surprised and delighted to be offered a Portfolio by the Leader of the Council following the election in May last year and have held responsibility for Policy, Human Resources and of late, Localism. I am currently Chairman of the Members Liaison Group, the Council’s Policy Group on Community Engagement and Chairman of the Parish and Town Councils six monthly Conferences organised by Malvern Hills District council.

Our Finances and Business Plans

The government is keen that local government plays its part in rebalancing the economy and as a council we are expected to continue to be an efficient and lean organisation and that is a challenge we have accepted. The previous Conservative administration successfully delivered £3.3 million worth of savings and now because of the government reducing the revenue grant very quickly year on year we will need to find a further £1.9million over the next four and a half years. For the next financial year we have set a balanced budget which was agreed by Council in February and have met all savings as well as making a modest contribution to our balances. Future years will continue to be challenging.

It is worth noting that despite the savings we have had to make, the Council’s satisfaction levels and value for money scores have increased this year, taken from most recent surveys.

How we will close the £1.9million gap

1. Efficiencies
We have already made decisions with Wychavon District Council to have a joint management team which delivers £140,000 savings for us each year. We have just set up a joint legal service from 1st January this year which will give savings of £60,000 per annum and we have most recently agreed a joint housing service which will save a further £80,000 per annum.

We are also looking at consolidating our offices into one building, saving money and resulting in surplus buildings which can then be sold or let on a commercial basis.

2. Partnerships and Services
We have recently arranged for Freedom Leisure to run our leisure centres delivering over £250,000 of savings each year to the council.

We are considering outsourcing our waste collection and street scene services. We know the private sector is very efficient at running these services, to the benefit of residents and we are investigating a business case with Worcester City and Wychavon District Councils.

3. Investment and Growth
We continue to invest in projects which will generate savings, examples being an efficient lighting system for Malvern Theatre delivering savings of almost £20,000 each year and seeing returns on our investment in Malvern Hills Science Park of £25,000 each year.

4. Income Generation
This area covers a wide range of services; for example we are the first council in Worcestershire to roll out a commercial recycling service to businesses with more than 200 tonnes being recycled so far creating an additional income of £33,000 each year.

Our 5 Year Strategic Plan

I have been privileged to steer the Council’s plans for the coming years. Due to the economic and financial difficulties facing all councils, many are producing future plans for one or two years ahead. At Malvern Hills District Council we have not only adopted a five year plan but a plan which will be revised annually so that the council, will always have a plan, a focus and a steer for the next five years. This will give Residents, Councillors, Officers and our Partners a clear focus on what we intend to achieve in the coming years.

We have three key priorities and 26 named actions:

1. To build stronger and healthier communities

Including delivering 400 affordable homes and bringing 250 empty homes back into use by 2020 to help tackle the national housing shortage. There is a target to encourage less active people to participate in sport and leisure activities and another key action is to launch a community recognition scheme to recognise volunteers and community leaders.

2. To drive economic growth and prosperity

Including targets to support at least 300 businesses to survive or grow through start-up and expansion schemes and to make land available to create more than 200 jobs at Malvern Hills Science Park . Creating at least 50 new apprenticeships each year to help young people find jobs and lobbying to secure funding for a new Carrington Bridge and road improvements through to the Powick roundabout.

3. To make the most of our superb environment

Including enabling investment of up to £10million in new open space provision including play areas and playing pitches across the district. To improve the marketing of our district to increase visitor numbers and to implement early warning systems in areas most at risk of flooding.

We will encourage consultation with residents, councillors, officers and partners to ensure that the views of all our stakeholders can be taken into consideration on an annual basis to ensure our Plan is truly representative.
Other varied areas the Council is involved in

· Working directly with key strategic employers including Morgan, Three Counties and QinetiQ.

· Supporting the promotion of the Malvern Festival of Innovation which this year attracted over 2,500 people.

· Launched a graduate scheme offering businesses up to £1,000 to take on a post graduate student and provided funding to expand the Cyber Apprenticeship Development Scheme to sixth form pupils across the district.

· Received a record number of entries for our Sports Award with many going on to success at county level.

· Won seven gold wards in the annual Loo of the Year Awards for our public conveniences.

· Launched an online garden waste ordering service with more than 200 people signing up so far.

Challenges Ahead

· By 2020 our grant from government will have gone completely and we will be reliant on business rates to support our budget. Councils will be self funding.

· Now that the SWDP has finally been adopted after nine years, our challenge is to steer growth to where the Plan requires growth in a sensible way.

· Devolution may be a discussion for Shire Counties in the coming months.

· MHDC is one of the lowest taxing councils in the country and the second lowest in Worcestershire. We will continue to strive to keep council tax as low as possible.

· We will continue to discuss joint working with other councils in order to reduce costs and protect services.

The Future

Without doubt, Malvern Hills District Council is an ambitious council with a clear strategic future and will continue to serve its residents to the very best of its ability.

Post Script

What I have enjoyed most during my first year as a councillor

So many things but steering policy within the council and formulating its 5 Year Strategic Plan has to be the most rewarding.

What I have enjoyed least during my first year as a councillor

This one is easy – PLANNING. Trying to support residents, the council, developers and at the same time take account of current legislation – NOT an easy task.

Unaudited Parish Council accounts for 2015/2016. 
The end of year balance is expected to be £58,298. The council’s finances are on a sound footing, the precept having been increased to £30,000 for 2016 / 2017. The council’s loan with the PWLB (Public Works Loan Board) was paid off in July 2015 with a final payment of £838.67
Report of Chairman of the Village Hall Management Committee:
No report
Newsletter:   
The newsletter continued to be a valued part of village life. Mrs Beard thanked those concerned in producing it.
Vote of thanks for the Chairman:  Mr Wedd proposed a vote of thanks to Mrs Beard, the Chairman for all her hard work on behalf of both the parish and council and this was unanimously supported by all those present. 
Any other Business:     None.
The meeting closed at 9.00pm.
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